

Turkey's Middle East Reset: A Precursor for Re-Escalation?

Galip Dalay



Copyright © 2022 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.

COVER IMAGE: Turkish president Recep Tayyip Erdogan visits Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates—15 Feb 2022 | Fighter jets of the Air Forces of the United Arab Emirates fly over the sky with Turkish national flag colours to greet visiting Turkey president Recep Tayyip Erdogan | EyePress News/Shutterstock

irroring region-wide trends, Turkey has adopted a policy of bridgebuilding across the Middle East in recent years. The main drivers behind Turkey's new orientation are economic imperatives, a reduction of the United States' footprint in the region, the arrival of the Biden administration, the idea of the region entering a post-Arab Spring phase, and a stalemate in regional conflicts. These drivers are coupled with several Turkey-specific factor, motivating a larger regional reset.

Geopolitically, breaking the anti-Turkey alignment in the Eastern Mediterranean and counterbalancing Iran are the two principal trajectories of present-day Turkish foreign policy.

Domestically, with an economy in tatters, Turkey is a year away from an election. Addressing the economic slump requires a foreign policy reset. Plus, while de-escalation is the order of the day in Turkey-Arab Middle East and Israel relations, escalation is on the horizon in Turkish-Iranian and Turkish-Greek relations.

To sustain this ongoing regional reset, it is vital to bring Turkey into the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum, strengthen regional platforms for dialogue and dispute management, and avoid a new Cold War between Turkey, the Arab Gulf states, and Iran.

KEY RECOMMENDATIONS

To prop up the fragile regional rapprochement between Turkey and its erstwhile regional antagonists while preventing a prospective escalation in regional tensions between Turkey and Greece and Turkey, Arab states and Iran, this paper underscores:

Bring Turkey into the Eastern Mediterranean Gas/Energy Forum:

Including Turkey in the Forum would allow Ankara and Athens to deal with some of their disputes through multilateral frameworks, reducing the potential for escalation between Turkey and Greece/Cyprus.

Strengthen Regional Platforms for Dialogue and Dispute Management

Multi-stakeholder platforms on regional security and cooperation in the region should be encouraged, including the Baghdad Conference for Cooperation and Partnership and other forums for dialogue and engagement.

Avoid a New 'Cold War' with Iran:

Opposition to Iran, within Turkey and Arab Gulf States, needs to be policy-based and should not morph into a wholesale containment strategy, which risks creating a new form of camp politics with its attendant escalation dynamics across the Middle East.

Reset Should Not Normalize or Legitimize Authoritarian Consolidation

Pro-change and pro-democracy people and civil society groups across the Middle East need to be vigilant in the face of the possibility that de-escalation of regional tensions might allow states to increase authoritarian tendencies at home.

KEYWORDS

#Turkey's_Foreign_Policy_Reset #Middle_East_Geopolitics

INTRODUCTION

Turkey has recalibrated its Middle Eastern policy. It is mending ties with its regional antagonists and adopting a more economy-centric and cooperation-focused language towards them. However, in spite of the conciliatory tone and gestures, many major sources of tension between Turkey and its erstwhile adversaries remain unresolved. Bearing this in mind, how then does one account for Ankara's regional reset? The factors that have driven the broader regional de-escalation also inform Turkey's reset policy. Economic imperatives, reduction of the United States' clout in the region, the dawn of the Biden administration in the White House, the idea that the region has entered a post-Arab Spring phase, and the stalemate in regional conflicts all influence this process. However, there is also a set of Turkey-specific reasons that shape Ankara's policy.

...over the last decade, the Arab Spring and the role of political Islamic actors in this process have also been major bones of contention between Turkey and the anti-Arab Spring countries which have included Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), and Egypt.

Geopolitically, breaking the anti-Turkey alignment in the Eastern Mediterranean and offsetting Iran's influence are the chief concerns of presentday Turkish foreign policy. Domestically, Turkey is heading for an election in 2023 in the midst of an economic maelstrom. To win the election, the government needs to address this predicament, which necessitates a recalibration on the foreign policy front. Nevertheless, in spite of these imperatives, a reset in Turkey's relations with its regional antagonists is still in the making, and hence fragile. Moreover—while reset is on the horizon between Turkey, the Arab Gulf states, and Israel—signs of escalation are looming in Turkey's troubled relations with Iran and Greece.

BACKGROUND

The Arab Spring has produced the deepest rupture and systemic change in regional politics since the end of colonialism in the Middle East. The same process has also redefined the nature of contentious politics and the fault lines in the region. New alignments have emerged, while some old partnerships have crumbled. The uprisings have also dramatically changed Turkey's policy towards the Middle East and its place therein. Turkey's pre-Arab Spring soft-power mediation facilitation, bridge-building and economy-focused policy was replaced by a new policy premised on the idea that Ankara should champion, if not lead, this epochal change in and long overdue transformation of the region.1

However, over the last decade, the Arab Spring and the role of political Islamic actors in this process have also been major bones of contention between Turkey and the anti-Arab Spring countries which have included Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), and Egypt (after the military coup of 2013). The contrasting stance of both sides on the Egyptian coup of 2013 and the Muslim Brotherhood's role in regional politics have been clear indicators of the political and ideological cleavage between them. In fact, the Arab Spring has represented a multilayered contestation over the domestic political order of the state, regional order, and the region's place in the international system. On all these counts, Turkey, the UAE, Saudi Arabia, and Egypt were on opposing sides of the table.

These political and ideological rifts between the sides were aggravated also by geopolitical contentions the most obvious case in point being the Gulf Crisis or the blockade of Qatar in 2017. Turkey did not regard this blockade as a bilateral crisis between Qatar and its Gulf-Arab neighbors. Rather Ankara saw it as a product of the Arab Spring and another sign of the contest for a new regional order.2 Had the blockading countries been successful, Turkey's regional role would have been circumscribed. One of their key demands was the closure of the Turkish military base in Doha.³ In many other regional conflict theatres such



as those in the Eastern Mediterranean and Libya, the three opposing countries either competed in a fierce rivalry with Turkey or supported the anti-Turkey camp. For instance, these three states took part in the Philia Forum,⁴ which was launched on February 11, 2021, spearheaded by Greece, and driven by anti-Turkey considerations. Needless to say, the same countries supported Greece in its dispute with Turkey in the Eastern Mediterranean.

Turkey. As Ankara has engaged in talks with Cairo, it has muzzled the Egyptian opposition media based in Istanbul, some of whom are leaving the country.8 For instance, on April 29,2022, the Mekameleen Satellite Channel announced its departure from Turkey, citing "circumstances that are not hidden from anyone" as the reason.9 Yet, on Libya and the Eastern Mediterranean, no tangible progress appears to have been made in the relations.

...since late 2020 and early 2021...Mirroring the process of wider de-escalation across the region, Ankara has reached out to mend ties with its former antagonists, which include the UAE, Egypt, Saudi Arabia, Israel, and Armenia.

Since the onset of the Arab Spring, Turkey has undergone a profound and far-reaching schism with the UAE: specifically, on ideological, geopolitical and personal grounds. As indicated above, their conflicting approaches to political Islam and the Arab Uprisings have represented the ideological/political rift.¹⁰ Their adversarial stance on crises from the Gulf blockade to Sudan and Libya, and to Syria, has caused the geopolitical split. Information warfare between both sides, including the UAE's alleged role in the coup attempt in Turkey, has exemplified the personal rift in the relations. 11 To make a comparison, up until the murder of Khashoggi, while Turkey was more muted and measured in its criticism of Saudi Arabia, it was more vocal, frequent, and direct in its criticism of the UAE.12

Beside the common ideological, political, and geopolitical contestations between this bloc and Turkey, there have also been specific incidents that have marred their relations. The most obvious case in point was the killing of journalist Jamal Khashoggi at the Saudi consulate in Istanbul in 2018. This murder has caused a deep rift between Riyadh and Ankara. Turkey's launch of a legal case against the perpetrators, exposing details of the murder and indirectly accusing Crown Prince Mohammad bin Salman of ordering it,5 brought Turkish-Saudi relations to the brink of collapse. In response, Saudi Arabia has effectively imposed an undeclared economic embargo on Turkey.6 The trade between both countries has nosedived and relations have soured.

TURKEY'S RESET POLICY

As far as Ankara-Cairo relations are concerned, Turkey was the most vocal opponent of the Egyptian coup in 2013. In the aftermath of the coup, many Egyptian opposition figures, mainly but not exclusively Islamists, fled to Turkey.7 This coup and Turkey's policy towards it made bilateral relations highly confrontational. However, in recent years, three topics have dominated diplomatic talks between the two states: the Libyan conflict, the Eastern Mediterranean crisis, and the presence of the Egyptian opposition, most importantly its media, in

In recent years, particularly since late 2020 and early 2021, Turkey has changed the course of its foreign policy. Mirroring the process of wider de-escalation across the region, Ankara has reached out to mend ties with its former antagonists, which include the UAE, Egypt, Saudi Arabia, Israel, and Armenia.

To that effect, on November 24, 2021, the UAE's Sheikh Mohammed bin Zayed al-Nahyan (MBZ) arrived in Turkey to repair the fraying relations.¹³ President Erdogan reciprocated on February 14, 2022 by making a flamboyant trip to the UAE with a large delegation—a visit full of symbolism.14 As articulated above, in spite of the fact that in the aftermath of the Arab Spring Turkey had experienced its deepest rift with the UAE, in this new phase, the UAE has moved faster to mend ties with Ankara.15

In the same vein, the Israeli President visited Ankara on March 9, 2022. This was the first visit by an Israeli head of state since 2008.16

Moreover, on the Turkish-Egyptian front, the first official diplomatic talks between the sides took place in May 2021 in Cairo. 17 Similar talks were also held in Ankara. In spite of the ongoing diplomacy, no breakthrough has thus far occured, but the improvement in Turkey's relations with other regional rivals might encourage Cairo to be more forthcoming. The sticking point in the talks appears to be Libya.

Regarding Turkey's diplomatic outreach, Saudi Arabia has proved to be the most intransigent in fixing its relations with Ankara, putting forward certain precon-

ditions. One of its key demands of Turkey was that Ankara should drop the Khashoggi lawsuit that was launched in Istanbul against the perpetrators of his murder. In response, Turkey halted this judicial case and transferred it to Saudi Arabia in April 2022.18 This decision proved to be a breakthrough and cleared the way for

President Erdogan's visit to Saudi Arabia, which took place on April 28–29, 2022, 19 during which he met with the King and Crown Prince. The Crown Prince paid a reciprocal visit to Turkey on June 22, 2022.20

Given the deep-seated sources of tension between Turkey and these actors, how can one account for the current reset in their relations?

1. REGIONAL AND SYSTEMIC DRIVERS OF RESET IN THE MIDDLE EAST

Ankara's reset policy is the outcome of regional and systemic drivers as well as Turkey-specific factors. The wider drivers of the regional de-escalation, which also inform Turkey's normalization policy, are set out below.

First, the commencement of the Biden administration in Washington, and the United States' continued down-

sizing of its regional footprint in the Middle East, have led many nations in the region to rethink their policies towards their foes and friends. In addition, for many regional states, the U.S. reduction of its regional security commitments is not the only problem; the perception that the United States is unpredictable is arguably an even bigger issue for many.²¹ The complete withdrawal of the United States from Afghanistan, its partial withdrawal from Syria, and the cutting back of its security commitments in Iraq aggravate this perception. These factors have led many states to hedge their options and engage in a geopolitical balancing policy between the United States/West and Russia and China. Indeed, China has increasingly become a major player in the regional economy and Russia in regional security.²² In fact, in terms of the Middle East's relations with inter-

...the prospect of an Iran nuclear deal, which could potentially make Tehran even more ambitious in its regional policy, has led former rivals such as Turkey, the Arab Gulf states, and Israel to look at each other through new lenses.

> national powers, the region has become multipolar.²³ It should also be mentioned that, during the Trump presidency, the United States picked sides in regional feuds. It unreservedly supported the anti-Iran bloc and appeared to go along with the blockade of Qatar. This policy was a major consideration in the escalation of regional tensions. In contrast, the Biden administration has thus far adopted a policy of equidistance from different regional actors and avoided supporting any country against its rivals in regional politics. The U.S. policy of equidistance, if not actual aloofness, has led regional powers to reconsider their previous policies and de-escalate.

> Second, the prospect of an Iran nuclear deal, which could potentially make Tehran even more ambitious in its regional policy, has led former rivals such as Turkey, the Arab Gulf states, and Israel to look at each other through new lenses.24 At a time when the United States is reducing its regional security com-



mitments, an Iran unfettered by sanctions could pose an even larger security challenge to its rivals. In fact, be it overt or covert, opposition to Iran is a point of convergence in Arab-Israeli normalization.²⁵ This is also a factor in the thaw of Turkish-Gulf and Turkish-Israeli relations.

Third, the notion that the region has entered a post-Arab Spring era, in which the role of political Islam protagonists has significantly decreased, is lessening the impact of the fierce political and ideological conflict between Turkey and the Arab Gulf states and Egypt.26 This was the overarching struggle between the pro- and anti-Arab Spring camps in the region. But a nuance is needed here. The Middle East is suffering from ideological fatigue, but it has not yet entered a post-ideological phase. All the questions that pertain to organization of state-society relations, the triangle of people/politics/power, and the social contract remain unaddressed. It is unlikely, therefore, that the region will enter a post-ideological phase in the immediate future.

Fourth, the geopolitical stalemate in conflict zones such as Libya is another factor in the regional de-escalation.²⁷ The change of administration in the United States, and the growing convergence between the United States and Europe regarding regional conflicts, most notably in the Eastern Mediterranean and Libya, means that the cost of escalation is going to be considerably higher than it would have been under the Trump administration. Thus, the geopolitical stalemate coupled with the prospect of much higher costs, in the event of an escalation, have motivated many actors to dial down their rivalries and enmities.28

2. TURKEY-SPECIFIC DRIVERS: DOMESTIC POLITICS AND GEOPOLITICS

In addition to these region-wide drivers, there are two Turkey-specific domestic and geopolitical factors that have informed Turkey's reset policy. Domestically, the country is a year away from an election and is in the grip of an acute economic crisis, which worsens each day. Among other considerations, Turkey's economic downturn is partially an

outcome of its foreign policy and geopolitical activism. Ankara's disputes with both the Middle East and Western states have come at a heavy economic cost. As mentioned before, the most conspicuous case was Saudi Arabia's undeclared economic boycott of Turkey in the aftermath of the Khashoggi murder. Turkey is also under the United States' Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA) for its purchase of Russian S-400 missile systems²⁹ and faced the prospect of EU sanctions during the height of the Eastern Mediterranean conflict. There is a long list of economic consequences from Turkey's foreign policy choices. However, to have any chance of winning the next election, President Erdogan needs to fix the economy and to do so he needs to de-escalate his foreign policy strategy.30 This economic logic is fully on display in Turkey's regional policy reset. In fact, Turkey's regional reset has thus far been more genuine and serious than its reset with the West.

2.1. Economics of Turkey's foreign policy reset

The UAE is Turkey's biggest trading partner among the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) members.31 Indeed, the official narrative of the recent rapprochement has been very economy-centric. To confront a deepening economic crisis, Ankara badly needs investment and a cash injection. To this effect, the UAE has adopted an economic stratagem for improving its relations with Turkey,32 most notably it aspires to have a share in Turkey's defense industry. But this has not yet materialized.33

In terms of concrete steps, thus far, apart from signing a \$5 billion currency SWAP deal with the Turkish Central Bank,34 the UAE has not been forthcoming in terms of turning its promise of economic investment into reality. Though the UAE's promise of economic investment is welcome news, for Ankara, the timing of these foreshadowed investments is the most crucial factor. With an election on the horizon. the Turkish government needs a fast cash injection. However, the image portrayed by the UAE is that it is investing in Turkey long-term, not in a short-term

propping up of Erdogan's bid to win the next election.35 But this is contrary to President Erdogan's needs.36 The upshot will be that Turkey will push for the realization of the free-trade agreement with the UAE, to which Abu Dhabi has expressed its readiness. If this materializes, the importance of the UAE in Turkey's Gulf policy would increase significantly.

On another front, Saudi Arabia is already lifting its undeclared economic embargo. Economic relations are set to pick up. However, the volume of Turkish-Saudi trade was modest, even during its heyday. In spite of Saudi Arabia terminating this embargo, the picture is unlikely to change in any significant way.³⁷ However, if Turkish and Saudi Central Banks sign a SWAP deal, this would be noteworthy. In the Gulf, the Turkish Central Bank has SWAP deals with Qatar and the UAE. It would be keen to have a similar deal with Saudi Arabia. If this came to pass, it would signal the seriousness of both parties regarding their commitment to the normalization process. Yet, Mohammad bin Salman's visit to Turkey has not yet borne out such an outcome.

...Turkey also hopes that its foreign policy reset would help reduce the damaging economic consequences of the war in Ukraine on the state.

> A third factor in Erdogan's economic narrative in normalizing relations with Israel centers on energy cooperation between the two states, bringing Israeli gas via Turkey to Europe and hence capitalizing on Europe's pursuit of reducing its reliance on Russian energy. Yet, even if this prospective energy cooperation proves to be feasible, it is likely to take years to materialize in earnest. At this stage, geopolitical and political factors loom large in this normalization, not least for Ankara, reducing Israeli appetite to be part of the anti-Turkey bloc in the Eastern Mediterranean. It is probable that Turkey sees normalization with Israel as a way of reaching out to the United States as well. In the coming months, it is highly likely that Turkey and Israel will exchange ambassadors.38

Likewise, geopolitical factors are key motivations for Turkish-Egyptian diplomacy, too. For Ankara, the Eastern Mediterranean has predominance; for Cairo, Libya does. Both countries' economic ties were not particularly affected by their diplomatic rift.

Lastly, Turkey also hopes that its foreign policy reset will help reduce the damaging economic consequences of the war in Ukraine on the state. Russians accounted for 19 per cent of tourists visiting Turkey in 2021 and Ukrainians around 8.3 per cent.39 Combined that is almost one-third of the tourists that visited Turkey that year. Given the Russian invasion is likely to have a deleterious effect on tourism, Turkey needs to attract visitors from elsewhere. The high-spending Gulf tourists are an attractive alternative. For instance, the increase in Turkish Airlines' flights to and from Saudi Arabia⁴⁰ and the resumption of Saudi airlines' flights to and from Turkey 41 could be indicative of a new era in which more Saudis are likely to visit Turkey.

2.2. Geopolitical direction of Turkey's regional policy

Turkey's desire to overcome its isolation in the Eastern Mediterranean and hence break the anti-Turkey alignments between countries such as Greece, Egypt, Israel, and the UAE informs Ankara's normalization policy. Turkey's outreach to Egypt, Israel, and the UAE is a manifestation of this policy. Instead of an Eastern Mediterranean crisis between Turkey and a bloc of countries, Ankara wants this estrangement to acquire the character of the bilateral dispute between Turkey and Greece/Cyprus.

In addition, the prospect of an Iran nuclear deal and the deepening rift in Ankara-Tehran relations also motivates Turkey to seek better relations with the Arab Gulf countries and Israel, which are also concerned about Iran's regional ambitions. The nuclear deal of 2015 emboldened Iran to pursue an ambitious regional policy, particularly in Iraq and Syria. A new deal could have a similar effect on Iran's regional policy, including in Yemen, Lebanon, and the Gulf. On this point, Ankara wants to capitalize on the Arab Gulf states' fear of Iran⁴² and Israel's rivalry with Tehran.



Moreover, the geographic space of Turkish-Iranian rivalry is enlarging. It covers areas as far-flung as South Caucasus, 43 Iraq, Syria, Central Asia and potentially Afghanistan. Of these places, Iraq has proved to be the most contentious. Turkey and Iran support rival groups at the national level in Iraq, and also at the level of regional Kurdish politics. Turkey's military operation against the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK) and its affiliates in Iraq has received criticism from Iran and pro-Iranian Iraqi Shia groups. For instance, in response to the pro-Iranian Popular Mobilization Unit's (PMU) attack on Turkey's Bashika military camp in Iraq, Ankara

...lrag could emerge on common ground for Gulf-Arab and Turkish cooperation.

directly attacked PMU targets with drones in April 2022.44 Likewise, the ongoing process of government formation in Iraq also pits Turkey and Iran against each

other. Ankara supported the now defunct Sadr-Kurdish-Sunni coalition, which Iran opposed. The UAE and Saudi Arabia also backed this coalition. Therefore, Iraq could emerge on common ground for Gulf-Arab and Turkish cooperation.

Finally, the Russians being bogged down in Ukraine may well have a negative effect on Moscow's place in the region's conflict spots, not least in Syria. Iran might try to fill any void this would leave, which in return would create more friction between Ankara and Tehran.

3. OUTLOOK

Given this background, its dynamics and context, how is Turkey's regional reset likely to unfold in the coming period? In particular, how can this process of de-escalation across the region be sustained and prevented from being a precursor for re-escalation in regional politics?

Firstly, Turkey is likely to adopt a pro-Saudi narrative on the conflict in Yemen and might potentially sell drones and other military equipment to the Kingdom. However, for this scenario to materialize, the

progress in Turkish-Saudi relations needs to go beyond symbolically important visits. The thaw in relations is still fragile.45

Second, the narrative of Turkey's regional reset has been heavily economy-centric. But this does not devalue the significance of the geopolitical contentions. The Libyan conflict and the Eastern Mediterranean crisis would reveal how genuine the process of the regional reset is. These two issues have been major points of rivalry and enmity between Turkey and its regional antagonists, not least between Ankara, Abu Dhabi and Cairo.

On the Turkey-Egypt front, while Cairo prioritizes Libya, Ankara focuses on the Eastern Mediterranean. Cairo asks for the abrogation of Turkey's security cooperation and maritime delimitation deals with Libya, and withdrawal of Turkish forces and pro-Turkey Syrian mercenaries. Ankara can be flexible on Libya. For instance, unlike with Syria, Turkey has no land border with Libya, nor does it face direct security challenges from that country. Despite this, Turkey is unlikely to meet Egyptian demands in their entirety—it will strive to keep its agreements with Tripoli intact and maintain a level of Turkish military presence there, unless Cairo accommodates Ankara on the Eastern Mediterranean by signing a bilateral maritime delimitation deal with it, which is unlikely to happen in the foreseeable future.

Under normal circumstances, Ankara would be concerned for its interests and the possible implications of a government change in Tripoli that could result from Libya's long-delayed election, if it is held. At the moment, Turkey has well-developed relations with the current Interim Prime Minister Abdulhamid al-Dbeibah and his principal rival, Fathi Bashagha, which reduces Ankara's perception of risk stemming from a possible government change.

In the Eastern Mediterranean, Ankara would observe whether these actors would still be committed to the creation of an anti-Turkey regional security and energy order in the region. As a corollary to this, whether Egypt and the UAE, for that matter Israel as well, would visibly side with Greece in its dispute with Turkey is another factor that would have ramifications on the process of reset between Turkey and those countries. During the height of the tension in the Eastern Mediterranean, Egypt, Greece, and Cyprus held military exercises⁴⁶ and sent a clear message opposing Turkey's posturing and military drills in the area.⁴⁷ Similarly, the UAE, Saudi Arabia, Greece, and Egypt conducted joint military exercises.48 Such close cooperation between Greece and Turkey's former Middle Eastern antagonists was driven by an anti-Turkey agenda. Through its normalization policy, Ankara aims to uncouple these regional countries from Greece and Cyprus. Ankara's scorecard in achieving its goal in the coming period will influence the future of Turkey's reset policy towards these countries.

...if the current thaw in Riyadh-Ankara relations is sustained, it will be important to observe how relations in the Turkey, Qatar, and Saudi Arabia triangle develop.

Thirdly, in addition to Yemen, which could prove to be a point of cooperation between Turkey and Saudi Arabia, as well as the UAE, in an anti-Iran and anti-Houthis fashion, Iraq is another context that could prove to have potential for cooperation between the erstwhile rivals Ankara, Riyadh, and Abu Dhabi, as their interests there are not irreconcilable. The anti-Iran agenda could be the glue for any potential cooperation. All three actors are disturbed by Iran's oversized influence in Iraq and would like to create a counterbalance to the pro-Iran groups there, not least to reduce the role of the pro-Iran Shia militias (Popular Mobilization Units, PMU). As a reflection of this latter goal, they were supportive of the alignment between Muqtada al Sadr, Sunni groups, and the Kurdistan Democratic

Party (KDP) to form the next Iraqi government. This alliance has not succeeded in delivering a new government and has crumbled now, but such a cross-sectarian and cross-ethnic coalition indirectly building a premise on the logic of countering Iran's influence in Iraq is appealing to all three parties. As an upshot to this, there have been attempts to bring Iraq into the so-called Arab fold, to curtail Iran's influence in the country. The latest move in that direction was the attempt to forge a partnership between Iraq, Jordan, and Egypt in 2021.49 In the same vein, Sadr's visits to Saudi Arabia⁵⁰ and the UAE⁵¹ in 2017 were seen in the same light. Broadly speaking, Turkey is supportive of the Arab states pulling Iraq towards the Arab fold. Ankara sees the Iran-centric bloc that runs from the border of Afghanistan through Iraq, Syria, and Lebanon all the way to the Mediterranean as more menacing to its interests, as it shares long borders with Syria, Iraq, and Iran.

Fourthly, Turkey's policy of building bridges with former antagonists mirrors the broader regional normalization. As such, how Ankara's reset policy interacts with this deserves close scrutiny. The most significant case in point is the Al Ula Summit which at least nominally resolved the Gulf crisis and terminated the blockade of Qatar.⁵² However, it seems that the rapprochement between Saudi Arabia and Qatar is stronger than that between the UAE and Qatar.⁵³ In this respect, if the current thaw in Riyadh-Ankara relations is sustained, it will be important to observe how relations in the Turkey, Qatar, and Saudi Arabia triangle develop.

Finally, even if there is a government change in Turkey in the aftermath of the 2023 election, the new government would also pursue the normalization policy, including towards the Assad regime in Syria.54 However, normalisation with the Assad regime would prove to be more complicated than the Turkish opposition appears to realise now. In addition, an opposition-led government would avoid the regional cleavages and blocs that were born out of the Arab Uprisings.



4. RECOMMENDATIONS

Bring Turkey into the Eastern Mediterranean Gas/Energy Forum: This recommendation is primarily geared towards the existing members of the forum. As indicated above, breaking its isolation in the Eastern Mediterranean is one of the main drivers behind Turkey's reset policy. Among other things, three factors have aggravated Turkey's fear of being sidelined from the emerging regional energy and security order: 1) the planned Eastern Mediterranean gas pipeline project was premised on a tripartite cooperation between Greece, Cyprus, and Israel, and was supposed to bring gas from this region to Europe in a way that circumvented Turkey.55 However, this estimated €6.2 billion project is increasingly seen as unfeasible. Many actors, most importantly the United States,⁵⁶ have signaled the withdrawal of their support for it.57 In contrast, Turkey is now offering Israel the opportunity to bring its gas to Europe via Turkey. 2) The Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum was formalized by a charter in January 2020 and lists the following countries as its members: Egypt, Greece, Cyprus, Palestine, Israel, Jordan, France, and Italy.58 Turkey is glaringly missing from the forum. 3) The military exercises between Greece and Turkey's Mediterranean and Middle Eastern antagonists have further aggravated Turkey's concerns about making an anti-Turkey regional security framework. The launching of the Greece-led Philia Forum in February 2021,59 which included Cyprus, Saudi Arabia, Egypt, the UAE, Bahrain, and France would only have deepened such fears in Turkey. In line with the softening of relations between Turkey and its Middle Eastern rivals, it is plausible to anticipate that the frequency of military drills between Greece and Turkey's erstwhile foes would decrease.

However, while Turkey and its former Middle Eastern antagonists are mending ties, the prospect and potential for escalation between Turkey and Greece/Cyprus remains. To manage this, it is important to bring Turkey into the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum—the remit of which is now

going beyond cooperation on gas. Hence it is now being increasingly called the Eastern Mediterranean Energy Forum, so that Ankara and Athens deal with some of their disputes through multilateral frameworks. For that matter, it is important to bring Lebanon, another Eastern Mediterranean country, into the Forum as well. The European Union can play a role in facilitating this. In the same vein, the EU should advance some imaginative policy or plan,60 possibly in the nexus of climate change and energy transition, for this region so that regional parties and the EU can try to address their shared challenges in a collective manner through multilateral forums. Such steps could provide an incentive for Turkey and Greece to dial down their disputes.

Strengthen Regional Forums for Dialogue and Dispute Management: The ongoing regional reset is still fragile and reversible. It is amenable to many internal and external factors. For instance, the Trump presidency was a major factor driving the escalation in regional politics. His unequivocal support for the anti-Iran camp and green-lighting of the blockade of Qatar in 2017 deepened regional fault-lines and rifts. As a consequence, a Trump-like president in the United States in 2024 could prove to be highly inimical to the ongoing process of de-escalation. In this respect, it is vital to strengthen regional platforms for dialogue and dispute management. Initiatives like the Baghdad Conference for Cooperation and Partnership,61 held in August 2021 with the participation of a significant number of regional leaders, should not be a one-off event. 62 Rather it should form the nucleus of a platform for multi-stakeholder dialogue on regional security and cooperation in the Middle East. For instance, Turkey's Antalya Diplomacy Forum, Qatar's Doha Forum, and similar regional platforms should create more space on their agenda to explore ways of encouraging regional dialogue, cooperation, and dispute management mechanisms. This year's Baghdad conference should focus more on shared challenges such as migration, climate change, water scarcity, or radicalism. More than creating a political profile, such

topics are better suited to kick-start region-wide dialogue. However, the ongoing government crisis in Baghdad is one of the major impediments to a successful conference. In spite of this, without regional ownership of Middle Eastern normalization, this process will remain fragile and vulnerable to external changes and upsets, not least to a change of leadership in the United States.

Avoid a Cold War with Iran: Opposition to Iran forms a common ground between Turkey and the Arab Gulf states as well as Israel. On this point, all actors, particularly Turkey and the Arab Gulf states, need to tread carefully. Iran's expansionist policy across the region has produced highly deleterious outcomes and needs to be opposed. However, this opposition needs to be policy-based and should not morph into a wholesale containment strategy towards Tehran. If the latter were the case, it would then risk creating a new form of camp politics in the region with its attendant dynamics of escalation across the Middle East, and with highly adverse outcomes for regional conflicts and fragile states such as Syria, Iraq, Lebanon, and Yemen. In other words, the ongoing process of de-escalation should not be a precursor for a future escalation between Turkey, the Arab Gulf states, and Israel on one side, and Iran and its regional network on the other. Such a scenario would only deepen regional fragmentation, increase the fragility of regional conflicts and contested states, and heighten tensions.



ENDNOTES

- Many in the Turkish governing elites saw this transformation as a natural, if not long delayed, and irreversible one. See, Ahmet Davutoglu, "Principles of Turkish Foreign Policy and Regional Political Structuring," Turkey Policy Brief Series, 2012, TEPAV, http://www.ankara.embassy.si/fileadmin/user_upload/dkp_16_ van/docs/Principles_of_Turkish_Foreign_Policy_and_Regional_ Political_Structuring_by_Ahmet_Davutoglu.pdf.
- Tarik M. Yousef, Omar Rahman, Noha Aboueldahab, Ranj Alaaldin, Adel Abdel Ghafar, Galip Dalay, Yasmina Abouzzohour, Robert P. Beschel Jr., and Nader Kabbani, "What Brookings experts are saying about the breakthrough in the Gulf crisis," Brookings Institution, January 10, 2021, https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/what-brookings-experts-are-saying-about-the-breakthroughin-the-gulf-crisis/.
- "Arab states issue 13 demands to end Qatar-Gulf crisis," AlJazeera, July 12, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/7/12/arabstates-issue-13-demands-to-end-qatar-gulf-crisis.
- Angelos Al. Athanasopoulos, "Philia Forum a 'bridge' between Europe, Mideast: Greek official," Arab News, February 17, 2021, https://www.arabnews.com/node/1811096/middle-east.
- Laura Pitel and Samir Al-Atrush, "Erdogan's embrace of Saudi crown prince signals end of dispute over Khashoggi murder," Financial Times, April 29, 2022, https://www.ft.com/ content/96ce82a0-e654-4d57-b10b-5be5ef6beab1; also see, "Timeline of the murder of journalist Jamal Khashoggi," AlJazeera, February 26, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/2/26/ timeline-of-the-murder-of-journalist-jamal-khashoggi.
- Ragip Soylu, "'Secret embargo': Saudi Arabia stops Turkish exports from entering kingdom," Middle East Eye, July 31, 2019, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/secret-embargo-saudiarabia-detains-turkish-trucks-containers.
- Michele Dunne and Amr Hamzawy, "Egypt's Political Exiles: Going Anywhere but Home," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Research Paper, March 29, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/03/29/egypt-s-political-exiles-going-anywhere-but-home-pub-78728.
- See, Mekameleen TV (@mekameleentv) "An Urgent Statement from Mekameleen Satellite Channel," Twitter, April 29, 2022, 9: 47 P.M., https://twitter.com/mekameleentv/status/1520112634531618817.
- 9. Ibid.
- Galip Dalay, "Turkey-UAE Relations: Economic Cooperation against the Backdrop of Geopolitical Incompatibility," The German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP), Comment, January 10, 2022, https://www.swp-berlin.org/en/publication/turkey-uae-relations-economic-cooperation-against-the-backdrop-of-geopolitical-incompatibility.
- Ibid; also see, Andrew England, Laura Pitel, and Simeon Kerr, "UAE vs Turkey: the regional rivalries pitting MBZ against Erdogan," Financial Times, October 26, 2020, https://www.ft.com/content/990f13cf-613f-48a5-ac02-c8c73741a786.

- 12. "Erdoğan says UAE's slanders about Turks, Ottomans stem from its own dirty business," *Daily Sabah*, December 20, 2017, https://www.dailysabah.com/diplomacy/2017/12/20/erdogansays-uaes-slanders-about-turks-ottomans-stem-from-its-own-dirty-business.
- "Erdoğan hosts MBZ as Turkey, UAE seek to repair bilateral ties," Daily Sabah, November 24, 2021, https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/diplomacy/erdogan-hosts-mbz-as-turkey-uae-seek-to-repair-bilateral-ties.
- "Erdogan visits UAE to bolster political, economic ties," AlJazeera, February 14, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/14/erdogan-to-visit-uae-to-bolster-political-economic-ties.
- 15. Dalay, "Turkey-UAE Relations."
- "Israeli President Isaac Herzog arrives in Turkey for state visit," I24 News, March 9, 2022, https://www.i24news.tv/en/news/middle-east/levant-turkey/1646834959-israeli-president-isaac-herzog-arrives-in-turkey-for-state-visit.
- "Egypt and Turkey hold 'frank' official talks, first since 2013," AlJazeera, May 6, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/5/6/egypt-and-turkey-hold-frank-official-talks-first-since-2013.
- Ali Kucukgocmen, "Turkish court halts Khashoggi trial, transfers it to Saudi Arabia," Reuters, April 7, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/turkish-court-halts-khashoggi-trial-transfers-it-saudi-arabia-2022-04-07/.
- "Erdogan meets Saudi leaders in first visit since Khashoggi murder," AlJazeera, April 28, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2022/4/28/turkeys-erdogan-to-visit-saudi-arabia-relations-warm.
- "Saudi crown prince visits Turkey as relations thaw after Khashoggi murder," The Guardian, June 22, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/jun/22/turkeymohammed-bin-salman-erdogan-state-visit.
- Galip Dalay and Tarik Yousef, "Making Sense of the Middle East's
 'Great Reset'," The National Interest, January 9, 2022, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/making-sense-middle-east's-'great-reset'-199065.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. It is noteworthy that many regional states have pursued a balancing policy in the war in Ukraine and confrontation between Russia and the West. See Ali Harb, "Russia-Ukraine war shows cracks in US ties to Middle East allies," AlJazeera, March 21, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/21/ukraine-war-exposes-cracks-us-ties-middle-east-allies.
- Chatham House MENA (@CH_MENAP), "Erdogan's Visit
 to Saudi Arabia," Twitter, April 29, 2022, 7:20 P.M.,
 https://twitter.com/CH_MENAP/status/1520075515113185280.

- 25. "Israeli-Arab summit displays unity against Iran, calls for Israeli-Palestinian talks," France 24, March 28, 2022, https://www.france24.com/en/middle-east/20220328top-diplomats-at-israeli-arab-summit-show-unityagainst-iran-call-for-israeli-palestinian-talks.
- 26. Dalay and Yousef, "Making Sense of the Middle East's 'Great Reset'"
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. The regional de-escalation precedes the war in Ukraine. Now that Europe is in search of diversifying its energy sources, it appears that there is an increased appetite in Turkey and Israel to explore potential for gas cooperation. Ankara is also keen to situate itself as a route for bringing not only Israeli, but also Iraqi, Kurdish and Azerbaijani gas to Europe. How feasible these ambitions are, remains to be seen.
- 29. "The United States Sanctions Turkey Under CAATSA 231," US Department of State, December 14, 2020, https://2017-2021.state.gov/the-united-statessanctions-turkey-under-caatsa-231/index.html.
- 30. Chatham House MENA (@CH_MENAP),"Erdogan's Visit to Saudi Arabia."
- 31. For an overview of the economic potential of Turkish-UAE relations, see Dalay, Turkey-UAE Relations." Also, Ragip Soylu, "Turkey and UAE launch free trade deal talks," Middle East Eye, February 14, 2022, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/ turkey-uae-free-trade-deal-talks-launched.
- 32. In fact, economic investment and logistical connectivity appear to occupy an important place in the UAE's new Turkey policy, at least in its narrative, see, "UAE allocates \$10B fund to invest in Turkey, CEO says," Anadolu Agency, Nov 24, 2021, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/economy/uae-allocates-10bfund-to-invest-in-turkey-ceo-says/2429653.
- 33. Even though there is no particular obstacle, any UAE quest to have a share in Turkey's defense industry is likely to be subject to normal bureaucratic processes and to whether both countries would make progress in resolving some of their geopolitical disputes is debatable.
- 34. "UAE allocates \$10B fund to invest in Turkey, CEO says."
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. More than long-term investment in Turkey, Erdogan urgently needs short-term investment so that he can win the next election.
- 37. Galip Dalay, "A turning point in Turkish-Saudi ties," Institute for International Political Studies, May 5, 2022, https://www.ispionline.it/it/pubblicazione/turkeys-new-diplomatic-shift-34903.

- 38. As a reflection of the new atmosphere in the relations, the Turkish foreign minister recently visited Israel. See, "Turkey, Israel agree to reenergize bilateral ties in rare visit," Daily Sabah, May 25, 2022, https://www.dailysabah.com/politics/diplomacy/turkey-israelagree-to-reenergize-bilateral-ties-in-rare-visit.
- 39. Ceyda Caglayan and Can Sezer, "Russian invasion of Ukraine threatens to hit Turkey's economy," Reuters, February 25, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/markets/asia/russian-invasionukraine-threatens-knock-turkeys-economy-2022-02-25/.
- 40. "Turkish Airlines resuming stopover service after virus break." Daily Sabah, March 9, 2022, https://www.dailysabah.com/business/transportation/turkish-airlines-resuming-stopover-service-after-virus-break.
- 41. "Saudia resumes flights to Istanbul after a 2-year pause," Arab News, May 8, 2022, https://www.arabnews.com/ node/2077581/business-economy.
- 42. For instance, the attacks on the UAE by the Houthis in recent months could increase Turkey's importance as a contravening force against Iran for the UAE.
- 43. The regional picture that emerged from the latest Azerbaijani-Armenian conflict in the South Caucasus was to Turkey's liking and Iran's disliking.
- 44. "Turkish drones target PMU forces in northern Iraq: Report," CSM Times, May 1, 2022, https://csmtimes.com/turkishdrones-target-pmu-forces-in-northern-iraq-report.
- 45. Now that the Khashoggi legal case in Turkey is closed, Riyadh will focus even more on the ongoing lawsuit in the United States. The Kingdom has reportedly also asked for Turkish help to halt this second lawsuit. This demand is unlikely to be met, as Turkey has limited room to influence this case.
- 46. Menna A. Farouk, "Egypt conducts joint drills with Greece, Cyprus amid Turkey tensions," Al Monitor, November 15, 2019, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2019/11/egypt-cyprusgreece-naval-drills-tension-turkey.html.
- 47. Hagar Hosny, "What's behind Egypt meeting with Greece, Cyprus at this time?," Al Monitor, October 14, 2019, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2019/10/timing-egyptgreece-cyprus-meeting-to-show-political-support.html.
- 48. "Egypt, Saudi Arabia, UAE, Greece Conduct Joint Military Drill to Confront Terrorist Elements," Asharq Al-Awsat, September 28, 2021, https://english.aawsat.com/home/article/3214491/ egypt-saudi-arabia-uae-greece-conduct-joint-military-drillconfront-terrorist.
- 49. Neil Quilliam, "Is the new Arab alliance too good to be true?" Chatham House, May 4, 2021, https://www.chathamhouse. org/2021/05/new-arab-alliance-too-good-be-true.



- 50. "Iraq's Muqtada al-Sadr makes rare Saudi visit," AlJazeera, July 31, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/7/31/ iraqs-muqtada-al-sadr-makes-rare-saudi-visit.
- 51. "Iraqi Shia leader Sadr visits UAE, boosts ties with Sunni states," Middle East Eye, August 14, 2017, https://www.middleeasteye. net/news/iraqi-shia-leader-sadr-visits-uae-boosts-tiessunni-states.
- 52. "'Welcome development': Reaction to the Qatar-GCC agreement," AlJazeera, January 5, 2021, https://www.aljazeera. com/news/2021/1/5/qatar-blockaded-lifted-how-did-theworld-react.
- 53. Simeon Kerr, "Trade emerges as latest flashpoint in deepening Saudi-UAE rivalry," Financial Times, July 14, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/0cb64e0b-fcad-4992-beed-191261caa406.
- 54. Any new government will still have to address Turkey's economic downturn, which dictates de-escalation on foreign and security policy, hence it would capitalize on Turkey's ongoing bridge-building policy.
- 55. Galip Dalay, "Turkey, Europe, and the Eastern Mediterranean: Charting a way out of the current deadlock," Brookings Institution, Policy Report, January 28, 2021, https://www.brookings. edu/research/turkey-europe-and-the-eastern-mediterraneancharting-a-way-out-of-the-current-deadlock/.
- 56. Ahmet Gencturk, "US withdraws support from EastMed gas pipeline project," Anadolu Agency, January 11, 2022, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/world/us-withdraws-supportfrom-eastmed-gas-pipeline-project/2470881.
- 57. Lahav Harkov, "US informs Israel it no longer supports EastMed pipeline to Europe," The Jerusalem Post, January 18, 2022, https://www.jpost.com/international/article-693866.
- 58. To gain insights into the structure, members and history of the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Forum, visit its official website, "Members," East Mediterranean Gas Forum, accessed June 20, 2022, https://emgf.org/about-us/members/.
- 59. Athanasopoulos, "Philia Forum a 'bridge' between Europe, Mideast."
- 60. Dalay, "Turkey, Europe, and the Eastern Mediterranean."
- 61. Ali Mamouri, "Baghdad conference to establish cooperation, partnership in region," Al Monitor, August 30, 2021, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2021/08/baghdadconference-establish-cooperation-partnership-region.
- 62. Dalay and Yousef, "Making Sense of the Middle East's 'Great Reset'."



ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Galip Dalay is a non-resident senior fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs, an associate fellow at Chatham House, and doctoral researcher in the Faculty of History at the University of Oxford. His current research focuses on the question of regionalism, regional order and governance in the Middle East, Turkish politics and foreign policy and the history of post-colonial and post-imperial forms of internationalism. The author would like to thank Adel Abdel Ghafar, Nejla Ben Mimoune and Hana Elshehaby for their valuable suggestions and assistance and the Council's research and communications teams for their helpful and professional support.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.